
PRESS RELEASE:

Natasa Efstathiadi, solo show

Duration: 16.01.14 - 15.02.14

 In her first solo show, Natasa Efstathiadi (b. Athens, 1986) 
presents a series of sculptures combined with a 16mm film, a video 
projection, a slide projection and a drawing. The show 
demonstrates her love of all media but also a great attraction 
towards the cinematic narrative. History and fiction blend 
together and inspire her work. Impressions of certain past events 
and tales create her own single unique narrative. Separate 
individual accounts serve as testimonies and emblems to particular 
universal truths that stimulate and fuel her thought and oeuvre. 
Some of the truths we come across in this show is that wisdom is a 
personal path of exploration, innovation only comes through 
failure and happiness hides in the most simple acts or events.
 The works “Burt Lancaster’s Dive” (pencil and color pen 
drawing) and “The Swimmer” (nine model pools made of plaster) 
reference to the synonymous short story by John Cheever and the 
1968 film by Frank Perry and Sydney Pollack about a man going to 
pieces on the outer reaches of suburbia.In the story, Ned Merrill 
-once a successful man- decides to return home swimming across all 
the pools in his region. In this essentially romantic act Ned 
swims from pool to pool and the people he meets face him with 
increasing hostility and cynicism. Towards the end of the film, 
when he finally arrives home, he finds nothing but a deserted 
ruin. Hence, although "The Swimmer" begins as a perfectly 
realistic movie, somewhere along the way we realize it is an 
allegory and the ending makes that clear. Very stylized in form, 
the film is at its best when it is being elliptical. At every 
moment, we have the feeling that something tragic has already 
happened to these people we see smiling. And, of course, something 
has. Beautiful but not joyful, the story shares the same nostalgia 
as the snapshots of an old photo album.
 Efstathiadi gets inspired by this beautiful sad story and 
narrates a story of failure which runs in parallel to the story of 
the protagonist. “The Swimmer” is a sophisticated retelling of the 
oldest literary form of all: the epic. The hero sets off on a 
journey, he has many strange adventures along the way, during 
which he learns the tragic nature of life, but at last he arrives 
at his goal, older and wiser and with many a tale to tell. 
Isolating Ned’s journey, she recreates the nine pools as models, 
yet free from the vivid colors and fluid element, the pools which 
symbolize a downward spiral of the hero, here stand empty and 
deprived, like an echo of the sudden, awful awareness of time 
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passing and the realization of the mortality of all living things.  
One must believe in the swimmer's greatness if he is to find his 
fate tragic and Efstathiadi not only retells this tale in all its 
glory but also hints on the fact that life is a journey of both 
failure and success. An idea which remains constant to all works 
in this show.
 “Royal Pool” (slide projection and sculpture) is a work of 
art in two parts. On one hand the projection shows a series of 
pictures from the pool area of the old royal villa at Tatoi, on 
the other hand a minimalist tall blue structure, a detail of the 
royal pool stands as a reminiscent of the glory of the past. 
“Royal Pool” stands both as a monument of power and failure and as 
a critique on the very constitution of the monument as a forever-
present. An effort to reconcile with our past and an attempt to 
express the fact that we do not wish to produce such monuments 
anymore. The materials of this sculpture (wood, plywood) challenge 
art’s relationship to high-culture and also form a kind of 
critique on the preciousness of sculptural practice. “Royal Pool” 
is both a monument and an anti-monument. Reminder and mockery of 
past power and glory. This is why actual materials here do not 
matter. This fragment of a pool is here for reflection. We are 
drawn to view it more as an abstract sculpture, an altar of 
someone who was loved and died, or even a skate ramp, rather than 
a pool itself.
 “Diving film” (Dualview, 3-minute, 16 mm film) across the 
room shows a group of divers in Vouliagmeni. The clip exudes a 
sense of past freedom and nostalgia, yet it was shot in 2011, in 
the midst of the financial crisis. While “Royal Pool” is all about 
power, riches and the subsequent fall from that state, “Diving 
film” illustrates bathers who are having a great time entertaining 
themselves penniless just by diving from the rocks. The slow pace 
of the film increases this sense of happiness, joy and fun while 
it attempts to artificially make each dive last longer. 
Efstathiadi’s perhaps most romantic work of all envisions a better 
place than the here and now we inhabit, which is actually so near 
and directs our attention to the realm of the political. Through 
this naive, almost childlike act, the swimmers temporarily escape 
from immanent reality. Their dives carry a priceless aura of hope.
 “Greg Luganis' head” (digital projection on wooden sculpture) 
takes this question of hope even further. The work plays in a loop 
the famous scene from the diving champion’s 1988 head injury in 
the Seoul Olympics. An iconic athlete and HIV advocate, after 
being diagnosed HIV positive he performs his first dive and 
suffers a concussion by accidentally hitting his head on the 
springboard. Yet, despite his injury and his coach’s request to 
stop, Luganis completes the preliminaries qualifying for his next 
dive and earns the gold metal. In Ernst Bloch’s words “It is a 
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question of learning hope. Its work does not renounce, it is in 
love with success rather than failure. Hope, superior to fear, is 
neither passive like the latter, nor locked into nothingness. The 
emotion of hope goes out of itself, makes people broad instead of 
confining them [...] The work of this emotion requires people who 
throw themselves actively into what is becoming, to which they 
themselves belong.”1 When fear of failure holds us back from 
learning all sorts of new things, from taking on risks and 
tackling new challenges, hope asks that we overcome that fear and 
in doing so, we are able, despite all setbacks, to remain 
confident that we move forward, we venture beyond, we learn and 
hopefully succeed.
 Efstathiadi’s last work “Esther Williams 1921-2013” (dau, 
stucco, drawing on shell, led lights, iron) is a miniature pool-
sculpture homage to Esther Williams. The award winning swimmer 
unable to compete in the 1940 Summer Olympics because of the 
outbreak of the second World War, Williams went on show-business 
and started her career initially in a dance and swim show and then 
in cinema, managing to establish a whole genre of films made in 
the early 1940s and 1950s known as “aqua-musicals” which featured 
elaborate performances of synchronized swimming and diving. 
Williams’ initial failure to compete in the games and her turn on 
cinema, assisted in massively popularizing swimming, forming a 
whole aesthetic of American musicals for over a decade and 
resulted in synchronized swimming finally becoming an Olympic 
sport over forty years later. 
  At a time widely characterized by failed utopias 
Efstathiadi’s work does not promise anything unrealistic or 
unattainable. Her art is her way to retain faith in the future and 
its power lies in its sincerity, simplicity and directness that 
causes a perennial affect. It is art that seeks to understand 
itself as it is being produced and at the same time invites the 
viewers to have singular, powerful experiences by drawing together 
separate parts of their own intellectual, political, social lives 
and incentives. Efstathiadi’s utopia is not an impossibility. It 
is more of a drive than it is a place.
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1 Ernst Bloch, extracts from Das Prinzip Hoffnung (Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp 
Verlag, 1954-59); trans. Neville Plaice, Stephen Plaice, and Paul Knight, The 
Principle of hope (Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1986)


